


 

BOS Minutes – 02/17/2015 

B. Discussion and/or Action 
 

1. Consideration of a Petition requesting a Special Town Meeting be held to 
revote last September’s referendum authorizing funding for the Miller Driscoll 
School Renovation Project 
Mr. Brennan emphasized that the meeting is a regular BOS meeting and not 
a Public Hearing and that a Public Comment session will follow after the 
Board of Selectmen has made their comments.  Mr. Brennan stated that due 
to heavy attendance, public comments will be limited to 3 minutes.  Motion 
made by Michael Kaelin to limit public comments to 3 minutes.  Seconded by 
Deborah McFadden, unanimously carried. 
 
Mr. Brennan read comments and gave background information on the Miller 
Driscoll Renovation Project and offered copies of the Legal Opinion 
(attached) that was prepared by Town Counsel regarding Sensible Wilton’s 
Petition. 
 
Mr. Brennan asked Town Counsel Ken Bernhard to speak regarding 
Sensible Wilton’s Petition for a revote.  Mr. Bernhard referenced his legal 
opinion (attached) that was given to the Board of Selectmen in November 
2014 advising that the Board of Selectmen did not have a right to call a 
referendum vote on a bonding issue if petitioned by the public.  Mr. Bernhard 
cited legal precedent and stated that if the Board of Selectmen ordered a 
revote, they would risk getting mired in other legal ramifications.  Copy of Mr. 
Bernhard’s comment is attached. 
 
Mr. Brennan asked each Board of Selectmen member to comment.  Mr. 
Kaelin disclosed that he was a member of the Charter Commission and 
mentioned his familiarity with the Town Charter.  He stated that there is no 
authority in the charter, the state constitution or state statutes that allows the 
Board of Selectmen to order a revote.  The Board does not have the legal 
authority to do that. 
 
Mr. Dubow stated that the vote on the referendum was conducted properly 
and the results have been certified by the Registrars of Voters and feels it is 
not a reasonable option to nullify a legitimate vote that was taken by the 
town. 
 
Ms. McFadden commended the citizens who petitioned on their energy and 
tenacity, but took exception with their cause. She stated that you cannot 
have a do-over in elections and the votes must be respected.  Wilton citizens 
should be more involved and more diligent about turning out to vote. 
 
Mr. Saxe mentioned his long participation on the Miller Driscoll project and 
his desire to get the project completed as the school has long been 
neglected.  Miller Driscoll is the gateway to the community and is the first 
thing people look at when looking for a new home. 
 



 

BOS Minutes – 02/17/2015 

After the Board of Selectmen comments, Mr. Brennan once again stated that 
allowing a revote of a lawfully conducted bonded capital referendum vote 
due to dissatisfaction by any party with the outcome of the vote would be a 
mistake and a terrible precedent to establish.  Mr. Brennan than opened the 
floor to Public Comment. 
 
Alex Ruskevich – Sensible Wilton.  Gave a handout to each of the BOS 
members and spoke to specific pages in the handout with regard to request 
for a revote.  Mr. Ruskevich feels that the vote was not done lawfully. 
 
Tom Curtin – 22 Tamarack Place – Feels there should have been much 
better communication and collaboration regarding dissemination of 
information about the Miller Driscoll Project. 
 
Richard Creeth – 250 Catalpa Road -  Referendum vote was close, but 
majority wins.  There were multiple discussions and meeting properly 
noticed. 
 
Curt Noel – Keelers Ridge took issue with how the Miller Driscoll Building 
Committee was assembled. 
 
Glen Hemmerle – 25 Collingswood Road – Noted that complaints about the 
formation of the Building Committee should have been made long before if 
believed to be formed illegally. 
 
Ross Tartell - 116 Washington Post Drive – Compared data that Sensible 
Wilton is using in comparison studies for the renovation and feels 
comparison is skewed. 
 
Mohammed Ayoub – 87 Millstone Road – Concerned that numbers are off 
regarding square footage of project and costs. 
 
Mr. Brennan once again noted the purpose of the Board of Selectmen 
Meeting and to keep comments relating to the Sensible Wilton Petition. 
 
Allison Mark – 32 Carriage Road – Felt the vote was done with some sleight 
of hand. 
 
Patty Temple – Drummond Hill Road – Felt information was not readily 
available as vote happened so soon after Labor Day.  Feels better job needs 
to be done recording meeting minutes. 
 
Buck Griswold – 47 Keelers Ridge Road – Feels setting a very bad 
precedent if revote is done.  Members on committees are volunteers and put 
in long hours on projects  
 
Steve Hudspeth – Felt there was a lot of information made available in the 
print press and the online press to inform about the Miller Driscoll Project.  
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Not in favor of a revote – no do-overs.  Commented that 750 citizens who 
signed the petition, failed to vote on the referendum. 
 
David Waters – Obligation of the electorate to become informed. 
 
Paul Burnham – 239 Thunder Lake Road – spoke regarding the Town 
Charter and deliberate determination to exclude Bonding from petitions for 
revote. 
 
Gil Bray – Does not want his vote to be disenfranchised 
 
Brian Lilly – 17 Turner Lane - People should be more attuned to what the 
process is and be more civically minded. 
 
Paul Hannah – 11Shagbark Place – Volunteers are what the Town rely on.  
Voters will not always agree.  Agrees with Town Counsel Bernhard’s legal 
opinion. 
 
Marianne Gustafson – Distributed a multipage handout to the Board of 
Selectmen.  Feels the dates of meetings – publication was poor and 
provided to a targeted audience.  Agreed that the school needs 
improvements, but wanted better notification for all residents.   
 
Al Alper – 78 Pin Oak lane - Believes a court case will come of this petition if 
revote is allowed.  Sees a problem in getting volunteers for committees if this 
issue moves forward. 
 
Marissa Lowthert – Keelers Ridge – Look to people who have spoken 
tonight.  Students of Miller Driscoll need new roof and New HVAC now not 
two years from now. 
 
Jim Newton – Valeview Road – Supports keeping the vote intact.  The 
measure was passed and it’s time to proceed with building. 
 
With all citizens wishing to speak, having been heard, Mr. Brennan closed 
the floor to public comment and made closing comments regarding the vote.  
Mr. Brennan put the question to the board if there is a need for a revote.  
There was unanimous consensus from the Board of Selectmen that there 
was no support for a revote or further action on the Miller Driscoll referendum 
item. 
 

2. Consideration of granting an easement over Town property to Yankee Gas 
to accommodate a gas line connection to a residential property located at 21 
Cider Mill Place, per the attached Gas Distribution Easement Agreement and 
drawing 
Mr. Brennan distributed a memo summary (attached) regarding the request 
for an easement over Town property to Yankee Gas.  Town Counsel has 
reviewed the easement.  Motion made by Ms. McFadden to approve the 
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